




Dear Sisters and Brothers in Christ,

When a family lives in a house for multiple 
generations – 60 years, 100 years or more – we often
say, “If only these walls could talk...think of the 
things they must have seen.”  When a congregation 
of Jesus’ followers lives in a building for multiple 
generations, sometimes we should ask the same 
question.  This is one of those times.

This year marks the 100th anniversary of the 
construction of this Grace Church facility that we 
call home.  To our eyes today she’s definitely 
showing signs of her age.  But when she was built, 
she was a fine example of a wonderful design.  
Europe developed a “cathedral” plan, in which, seen 
from above, the floor plan resembles a cross, with 

nave (the long central 
hall, in the lower half 
of which the people 
sit), a choir (the top 
portion of the vertical 
spar, where the altar is

located, and the priests celebrate the mass), and 
transepts (side-seating in the arms of the cross).  
Predictably in America, Protestant church archi-
tecture set about developing new forms. One of 
those was created in the late 19th-century and was 
called “The Akron Plan.”  It was state of the art 
practical, amazingly adaptable to multiple uses.  It 
featured a sanctuary that is essentially square, with 
the chancel, altar and pulpit nestled in one corner 
and diagonally facing
the center of the room.
The curved pews are
arranged in a semi-circle.
Entrance is gained from

doorways opening from one of the walls opposite 
the chancel, which often also features a large 
decorative stained-glass installation.  Large windows 
facing each other from the walls adjacent to the 
entrance-wall let in plenty of light.  The fourth wall 
divides the sanctuary off from a rectangular extent-
ion that houses offices, classroom spaces, kitchen and 
fellowship space, stairwells, furnaces – the “works.” 
Does this sound familiar???

Our Grace Church was built
according to this plan after a fire early
in 1915 destroyed the existing
structure, which sat right where the
present church stands, on an almost
identical footprint. The Grace
Methodist Episcopal Church
congregation in St. Johnsbury had
begun in 1856, and was already in its
second building, having outgrown their first home.  
So, in 1916, they were 50-years-old, and a proud 
presence in the community.    Although the fire was 
a tragedy, the congregation rallied, and the third 
building was put up and mostly paid for within a 
year!  There was no crying over spilled milk in this 
congregation.  The new building was bigger and 
better in every way than the one it replaced.  It was 
even crowned with a stained-glass window of 
Bethlehem by the Tiffany studio in New York.  We 
weren’t the biggest stone testament to our faith in 
Christ Jesus in St. Johnsbury, or the first.  That 
legacy belongs to North Church.  But, by Golly, we 
were a force of the Holy Spirit to be reckoned with!

Because as we all know, a Church is a lot more 
than its building(s), allow me to share just a few  
examples of that holy force in action.

  (continued next page)
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100 Years in This House of God...



SAVE THE DATES!

Saturday and Sunday, September 18th and 19th
GRACE CHURCH BUILDING CELEBRATES IT S CENTENNIAL’

& 160 YEARS OF MISSION AND MINISTRY IN ST. JOHNSBURY!!
See elsewhere in this newsletter for more information...

(continued – please read on !)

In 1917, our congregation was at the center of the
St. Johnsbury District of the Vermont Conference of 
the Methodist Episcopal Church.  There were 
worship services Sundays, morning and evening, and 
also mid-week worship in addition to class meetings 
for various groups.  Despite the recent fire and 
reconstruction, Grace Church was
engaged in raising funds in support of
soldiers and their families who were
already experiencing losses in the short
time since our country had joined in
The Great War (It wasn’t the First
World War, yet...). Vermont Supports
turns out to have a very long heritage.

On January 3rd, 1922 an article in
the Caledonian-Record  was headlined “Dr. Hylton 
Preaches Scorching Denunciations of Moral Condi-
tions in St. Johnsbury.”  In an evening community 
gathering in the still-new Grace Church, a New 
Year’s sermon was preached responding to a recent 
episode in St. Johnsbury in which the death of a 
Chinese construction worker was dismissed by a 
letter to the editor as “...it was only a Chink.”  The 
walls of Grace Church thundered with the words of 
our pastor calling for moral and spiritual renewal in 
the whole community.  The rest of the article quotes 
much of his sermon that evening, and makes an 
interesting comparison to our own times.  Just shy of 
one hundred years later, we still battle stereotypes of 
all kinds that devalue our neighbors.  Perhaps we 
ought to recover some of that righteous indignation.

In 1956, as part of the observance of the congreg-
ation’s centennial, the Church described itself this 
way:

ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF WORSHIP
ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF SERVICE

… and Still a Force to Be Reckoned With... (continued)

ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF TEACHING
ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF GIVING
ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF DEVOTION
ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF FAITH
ONE HUNDRED YEARS OF WITNESSING.

Today we use a different “Purpose Statement” to 
express our congregation’s vision of Christian ministry 
and mission.  But there was nothing wrong with that 

one.  And all those activities (worship, 
service, teaching, giving…) kept the 40-
year-old building busy.

The walls of Grace United Methodist 
Church (for we became part of a re-
assembled United Methodist Church in 
1968) do talk, and I hear them whisper-
ing, sometimes – echoes of youth group 
kids shouting and laughing and furtively 

stuffing the smallest among them in the dumbwaiter for
illicit rides...clinking of silverware on plates, and 
running water as tens of thousands of people ate at 
potlucks, gatherings of various women’s and men’s 
fellowships, chicken pie suppers (at many of which, if 
you couldn’t afford to pay the entrance fee, well, we’ll 
feed you anyway, from 1916 through the Depression to 
the present Monday Luncheon.  In my office, I hear the
walls retelling discussions with couples who want to 
get married, quiet weeping and consolation after the 
death of a loved one, and even predecessors murmuring
to themselves about finances and superintendents and 
even (if the walls don’t lie) the occasional frustration 
with a parishioner...

But – Thanks Be to God! – the story that calls out 
most clearly through all these years is the one about 
God’s Son, who loved us beyond all measure, and who 
still calls us to love one another in the same way!  
Grace Church – Here’s to the next 100 years!
Praying for your families and mine, 







 September is almost here, and here in
St. Johnsbury, that means that many of you
are back in school, already!  How do you feel
about getting back to school?  Perhaps like
the cheerful child in this picture?
Or maybe you enjoy getting back
into your school schedule,
sharing time with your friends,
and telling them about the new
things you learned this summer.
 On the other hand, some of you have
been around for awhile, and may feel that
there isn’t much more you can learn.  But I
have to tell you that people who have decid-
ed they don’t have anything else to learn
just aren’t fun to be around.  Is there any-
body at your school (Or at home?  Or at
church?) who is really annoying because they
think they know everything -- a real Know-
It-All?  Always showing off and looking down
their noses at people who don’t know as many
answers as they do (even if all their answers
aren’t right -- as they usually are not!).
 The truth is, we all still have a lot to
learn!  You know what?! -- even people as
OLD as your parents still keep learning new
things.  And when it comes to your knowl-
edge of Jesus and all that the Bible tells us,
or your knowledge about the Church Family
here at Grace, you might still be able to pick
up a stray fact or two.

For example, did you know that our
church building is celebrating its 100th

birthday this year?  Wow!  That’s even older
than Pastor Kirk!!  And did you know that be-
fore that there was  Grace Method-
ist Church that sat on almost exactly the
same place?  Or that it burned down!  (You
can look for a picture of that catastrophe
elsewhere in this edition of our church
newsletter.)  Not only is our church building
a century old, but our congregation is cele-
brating 160 years since our people started
gathering in St. Johnsbury in 1856.
 In the Bible, being faithful doesn’t
mean which church we go to as much as it
means we are people who know Jesus, and
want to know God better.  It doesn’t mean
we go to church with the Right People, so
much as it means we share what God means
to us with people who are trying to love God
and follow Jesus, better.  It doesn’t mean
we wear the right clothes or say the right
words in exactly the right way, as much as it
means we come to honor God and learn from
each other about how to be more like God,
the way that Jesus shows us.
 We all still have a lot to learn.  But
whether at church or at school or at home,
when we are all pulling and learning together,
we can have a lot of fun!

September
2016
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The Newsletter
Just for Kids!

It’s Time to Keep on Learning!

Want to learn even more fun stuff about church?  Go online with your parents, please, to www.chuckknowschurch.com
Or look for his videos on YouTube.  You’ll learn cool stuff about Church, and have fun at the same time!









Starting Sunday, September 4th
Worship Starts at

10:00 a.m.

resumes
Sunday,

September 11th

Join us for
worship at 10:00,

Childre dismissed to
Church School
10:20 - 11:00




